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Minutes of the Trust Board

8 May 2007
in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Derek Dundas
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Colin Gentile
	Director of Finance

	
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Diane Mark
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In attendance:
	Ms Hazel Ingram
	PPI Forum Representative

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Michele White
	Interim Director of Human Resources

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Mr Paul Murphy
	Non Executive Director


6 members of staff, the public and press were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action



	07.38
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed members of the public and staff to the meeting.  Special welcomes were extended to Sandra Cox, who was shadowing the Chair;  Elizabeth Stewart, shadowing Colin Gentile for the day;  Lorraine Voist, from GlaxoSmithKline;  and Helena Feinstein, who had been seconded from the Department of Health to assist with the Trust’s preparation for Foundation Trust application.

The Chair was pleased to welcome Michele White, Interim Director of Human Resources.

The Chair announced that Paul Murphy had been appointed as a Non Executive Director of the Board.  He was unable to attend the meeting due to a commitment made prior to his appointment.

The Chair referred to the revised agenda format, which she hoped would assist the effective conduct of business.  Revised front cover sheets had been introduced for the Board papers.  The Chair had found the clear key messages for the Board helpful.
	

	
	
	

	07.39
	Declarations of Interest

The standard declaration had been extended to include the general business of the Trust in addition to specific items on the current agenda.  
There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	07.30
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(07)2
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 13 March 2007. 
	

	
	
	

	07.31
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	07.31.1
	Investigation into allegations of manipulation of A&E waiting time figures at St George’s – Minute 07.25.1
At the last meeting Marie Grant had referred to a press report about St George’s A&E Department.  A full investigation had been completed and no evidence had been found of patients being left in corridors or of manipulation of waiting time data.
	

	
	
	

	07.31.2
	Sexual Health Services

At the last meeting, the Board had received a presentation on sexual health services.  Colin Gentile reported that funding had been identified to improve the diagnostic process through use of urine tests.
	

	
	
	

	07.32
	Chair’s Report – TB(07)40
The Board noted the report , which detailed events that the Chair had attended in since the last meeting.
Particular reference was made to the Standards for Better Health Stakeholder Event on 21 March.  Positive feedback had been received regarding the value of the day and in particular the group discussion.  Staff had welcomed the opportunity to hear the views of service users.
	

	
	
	

	07.33
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(07)41

David Astley expressed his thanks for the way the organisation had responded to immense financial challenges over the previous year, whilst maintaining a high level of clinical performance.  The Board requested that their thanks be conveyed to staff for the remarkable year end financial outcome.
Daniel Elkeles, Assistant Director of Operations, would be leaving the Trust in June to take up a post as Director of Operations at North West London Hospitals NHS Trust.  The Board thanked Daniel for his contribution to the Trust and wished him well for the future.
Michael Farthing, Principal of St George’s, University of London, had been appointed to the post of Vice Chancellor, University of Sussex.  The Board was pleased to note that Sean Hilton would cover the role as Acting Principal until a new appointment was made.

The Trust had successfully appointed a new Director of Human Resources.  Helen Gordon would be joining the Trust in about three months’ time, bringing experience from another large teaching hospital.  The Chief Executive was pleased that Michele White was able to cover the post in the interim.

Tim Jones, Head of Communications, was about to leave the Trust to take up a senior post with the Department of Health.  The Board thanked Tim for all he had done over the past years to manage challenging situations.

As a major teaching hospital, St George’s had senior colleagues who were able to actively support the work of the Royal Colleges.  Professor Arulkumaran, Head of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, would be the next President of the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, from November 2007.  The Board congratulated Professor Arulkumaran on his appointment.
The Board noted the report, which included notification that the Trust seal had been used on 20 occasions since the last meeting.
	DA

	
	
	

	07.34
	CARE AND ENVIRONMENT
	

	
	
	

	07.34.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(07)42
David Astley presented the report, which had been requested by the Chair as a regular Board item.
It was recognised that in the past investment in the physical infrastructure of the Trust had been low.  However, as a clinical organisation it was important to deliver direct patient care in the best possible facilities.  The report had brought together improvements in the provision of care and the environment.  Of note was recognition that the Trust had received in the Dr Foster’s Good Hospital Guide.  Compared with other hospitals, St George’s achieved excellent performance in areas such as emergency care for patients suffering strokes or fractured neck of femur;  outpatient and inpatient waiting times;  heart bypass operations and publication of one year Hospital Standardised Mortality Ratio.  Death rates at St George’s had fallen by 13% between 2004/05 and 2005/06.  This was one of the highest decreases recorded in the Guide.  Partnership working, high quality information and innovative research had all contributed to St George’s success.  The Blood Pressure Unit at St George’s had also been recognised by the European Hypertension Society has a centre of excellence.  
Attention was drawn to the fact that many of the projects reported had been funded by the St George’s Hospital Charity, as expenditure from NHS funds would not be appropriate.  One example was the improved garden facility that would enhance patient recovery and improve the hospital experience for patients and staff.  The Trust’s Arts for the Environment Committee had received evidence that a good environment improved patient recovery as well as experience. 
A question was raised about the replacement of ward curtains for which the St George’s Hospital Charity had allocated funds.  Confirmation was given that the contract had been awarded and that curtains would be replaced over an eight period beginning in June.  This would be in line with the bed re-alignment project and ward upgrades.

The Board recognised the Estates Team’s commitment to provide a safe and appropriate environment.  Future reports would include completed projects.
	

	
	
	

	07.34.2
	Safeguarding Children – TB(07)43

Geraldine Walters presented the report, which provided an overview of progress across the Trust with implementation of the Safeguarding Children standards.

The Board noted that arrangements were in place for the required named lead personnel responsible for safeguarding children both within the hospital and in Wandsworth.  This included responsibility to ensure awareness of new guidance and policy when published.
Confirmation was given that Criminal Records Bureau (CRB) checks were completed for medical, nursing and clinical, as well as facilities staff, such as porters and members of the capital projects team who are required to go into wards and other patient areas.

The Board recognised the need for good multi-agency working and noted the action plans.  The targets were challenged, and Dr Walters confirmed that these would be reviewed within the new Trust committee structure.  For future reports the Board requested that abbreviations and terms used be explained in full to aid understanding.
	

	
	
	

	07.34.3
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(07)44

Marie Grant presented the report which included data for the 12 month period ending 31 March 2007.  
Over the year the Trust’s performance had been below target on the following indicators:  

· Infection control.  The internal MRSA task force, chaired by the Chief Executive, reviews all root cause analyses and works to increase best practice.  Wandsworth PCT had agreed that St George’s would aim to reduce Clostridium Difficile infections by a minimum of 10%.  Progress would be documented in future reports.
· Sickness absence rates.  Increased to 4.17% due to long term sickness in one Directorate.  3.6% achieved for the full year.
· Complaints response times.  Targets were taken seriously.  The quality of responses was recognised and appreciated by complainants.
· A&E 4-hour waiting time.  97.71% achieved against the 98% target.  

· 28-day admission after cancellation of operations 

· Percutaneous Cardiac Intervention (PCI) times.  A high level group reviews all PCI breaches.
Performance indicators upon which the Trust had been on or above target included: 

· full compliance with outpatient, diagnostic, inpatient and day case waiting times.  This included improved consultant to consultant referral times of 13 weeks.
· full compliance with cancer waiting times. 

· improved information governance.  
Ratings were discussed.  Concern was expressed that red or amber ratings were often shown despite improvements.

Patient transport issues were raised and it was confirmed that a report would be prepared for the July Board meeting.

Increased trauma admissions and the impact on other services were discussed.  Increased maternity admissions were noted.  The Board requested a presentation on issues faced by the Obstetrics Service for consideration at a future Board Strategy Day.

The Board noted the report and recognised the high level of performance that had been achieved against a background of financial challenges and cost reductions.
	ND

DD

	
	
	

	07.35
	STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	07.35.1
	The Bolingbroke Hospital Options for the Future – A Public Consultation – TB(07)45
The Board adopted the resolution that the Boards of the Trust and Wandsworth PCT would meet jointly on 3 July 2007, to consider any representations received in response to the consultation document ‘Bolingbroke Hospital Options for the Future – a Public Consultation’ and to make decisions on the future location of services currently provided at the Bolingbroke Hospital.
	

	
	
	

	07.35.2
	Connecting for Health – TB(07)46
Steve Hopkins, Operational Director of Finance, joined the Board for this item.

It was a requirement of the Department of Health National Programme for Information Technology (NPfIT) team for the Board to approve the outline business case.  The NPfIT programme was a central procurement of integrated systems by the Department of Health, with separate suppliers for different parts of the country.  The London solution would be to bring together a range of different systems into a single system.  The solution for London was based on a Cerner product and NPfIT was developing a specific solution with Cerner for the general London hospital base.  Mr Hopkins confirmed that by using the system efficiently and implementing it correctly, St George’s would be provided with the benefits it required.  The St George’s Patient Administration System (PAS) was old and did not integrate well with other systems.  Poor systems compromised business efficiency:  sound clinical data was required to ensure that the Trust received full income earned.
The outline business case had been based on an NPfIT model, and attempted to ensure that all key elements of success were considered.  Vital to success was clinical engagement from doctors and nurses.  

Following discussion about the need for consideration of costs and benefits, the Board gave its approval for the Trust to enter into a three-month early engagement phase, during which time the business case and assumptions would be reviewed, and a full business case would be developed.  The following issues were noted for consideration in the full business case:

· benefits for St George’s

· risks for St George’s

· contractual relationships and the impact upon St George’s

· revenue implications for the Trust:  software and implementation

· cash flow, in addition to cash benefits analysis

· clinical leadership to ensure successful implementation

· training programme

· data transfer – particularly patient information

The full business case would be brought to the Board for final approval in about three month’s time.
	SH

	
	
	

	07.36
	FINANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.36.1
	Finance Committee   – TB(07)47
Diane Mark reported from the Finance Committee meeting on 1 May 2007 and highlighted the following points from the key issues identified for the Board:  
· Debtor position – now reported to the Finance Committee.  Timely collection of debts was important.  The Finance Committee report related mainly to income due to the Trust and associated disputes and arbitrations.  
· Financial outturn for 2006/07 was reviewed:  the anticipated year end deficit was £2.9m, which was an improvement on the anticipated shortfall of £4.4m.  £32m savings had been achieved in year.  This provided a good financial foundation for the new financial year, although further challenges would be faced.  
The Board noted the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting on 6 March 2007 and the Chair commended the Executive Directors, their teams and the Finance Committee for their diligence over the past year.
	

	
	
	

	07.36.2
	Revenue Budget – TB(07)48
Colin Gentile presented the proposed revenue budget for 2007/08 and highlighted the following key messages:

· For the first time in several years the Trust had been able to set a balanced revenue budget.

· Setting a balanced budget was a first step toward demonstration of financial stability that would stand the Trust in good stead when applying to become a foundation trust.
· Savings of £27m would be required.  However, due to good performance in the previous year a number of central initiatives had been offset against this, and the Directorates were required to find £15m savings.

· The strategy included a spend to save reserve of £2.5m, which was part of the turnaround strategy.

· Local cost pressures of £6.9m had been met.

· The balanced budget did not include any repayment of the £37m cumulative deficit, which would attract interest.  A long term plan to repay this debt over a 5 to 10 year period would be negotiated.

· Since the report had been written, outstanding issues that related to the HIV SLA had been resolved through a compromise agreement.

· Key risks related to demand management schemes adopted by PCTs.  These had been mitigated to some extent by reviews of consultant to consultant referrals and follow-up rates.

· Protocols had been issued for certain procedures, however, the PCTs had agreed to honour treatments for patients on the waiting list for specific plastic surgery.
The Director of Finance wished to record that colleagues at Wandsworth PCT had played a major role in supporting the agreement of SLAs.  The PCT’s co-ordination role had been taken seriously and had helped the Trust to reach agreements with London PCTs.

Further outstanding issues related to the fact that the Trust received only 50% of the tariff for emergency care over and above the agreed activity levels.  With the increased number of trauma patients coming to St George’s, together with more patients who require PCIs and stroke care, discussion would continue with NHS London.  It was hoped that the problem would be resolved within London to ensure trusts are recompensed appropriately.

The Board approved the proposed revenue budget for 2007/08, and expressed appreciation of the fact that all SLAs had been agreed without the need for arbitration.
	

	
	
	

	07.36.3
	Capital Programme – TB(07)49

Colin Gentile reported that the Capital Programme was still being completed and that a more detailed paper would be presented to Finance Committee in June and to the Board in July.  Mr Gentile emphasised the following priorities within the prioritisation process:

· Health and safety and fire safety.

· Development and maintenance of the estate, in line with the Clinical Services Strategy.

· Business recovery:  turnaround spend to save capital that would produce revenue returns.
· Replacement of medical equipment and IT systems required to maintain the organisation’s business.

The forecast capital budget was £18.7m.  Expenditure would be over-programmed by about £3m to allow for some slippage and the fact that trusts would be able to spend depreciation.

Major items included in the proposed capital programme were:

· Purchase of a licence for the road which allowed the sale of The Grove.
· Ward realignment and refurbishments.

· Breast screening service

· Re-design of the Grosvenor Wing main entrance, supported by the St George’s Hospital Charity
· Replacement CT scanners

· Pathology robot which would improve stoke control and produce a revenue return.

David Astley highlighted that longstanding environmental improvements were also planned in areas such as the Medical Records Department.
Neal Deans confirmed the following progress with fire improvements:

· Fire alarms had been installed in St James Wing, and commissioning would be completed in June.

· Work had commenced in Lanesborough Wing and would be completed during September.

· Work had commenced in Ingleby House and would be completed in July or August.

The Board welcomed the confirmation that fire safety works would be completed by September.  

Consideration was given to the planned programme maintenance (PPM) of the estate and the Board was assured that there had been significant investment in PPM to re-dress the backlog that had built up over a number of years.  There were revenue implications and operational staff were able to identify key risks to ensure that funds were used appropriately.  A programme of planned maintenance was in place and 24 hour cover was provided by Estates staff to avoid major equipment failures.  Proactive and reactive work was necessary to ensure a safe environment for staff and patients.
The Board supported the outline capital programme, and noted that a full programme would be presented at the next meeting.
	CG

	
	
	

	07.37
	Clinical Presentation:  Medical Physics Service

Alan Britten, Consultant Clinical Scientist, presented the Medial Physics and Bioengineering Services, which provide a broad scope of scientific and technical skills to support clinical services.  Seventy-eight staff included 27 Clinical Scientists (Physicists and Bioengineers), 42 Clinical Technologists and 9 administrative staff.  Medical Physics linked with bioengineering and supported clinical services.  Staff were located around the Trust and embedded in some clinical departments.  Radiation protection services were provided from an industrial site and supported a range of organisations.
Broad areas of service provision included:

· Medical devices management and support – purchase, safety, quality control, training, repairs and servicing over 10,000 items of equipment.

· Bioengineering – ICUs, Audiology, Surgery, etc.

· Medical Imaging – nuclear medicine, x-ray, cardiac echo and angiography, ultrasound and radiation protection

The Team at St George’s were leaders in innovation and service delivery:

· St George’s services were selected in a competitive market by 255 external organisations nationwide.

· Medical Device Maintenance was provided at St George’s and to 98 external organisations.

· Radiation Protection services were provided to St George’s and 143 external organisations
· Imaging and Ultrasound were supported at St George’s and 20 external organisations

External work enabled a larger staff base, broadened the experience that St George’s could benefit from and offset the Trust’s costs through profits generated (approximately £2m per year).

The Board thanked Dr Britten for his excellent presentation and acknowledged the valuable contribution of the Medical Physics and Bioengineering Services to the Trust’s clinical work and to other external organisations.  Work to support standardisation of equipment across the Trust was welcomed.  This would be supported by an e-requisitioning system and associated catalogue of standard items, implemented by the Procurement Department.
	

	
	
	

	07.38
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.38.1
	Audit Committee – TB(07)50

The Board noted the full minutes of the Audit Committee meeting on 27 January 2007, and Mike Rappolt reported the following key issues from the subsequent meeting on 13 March:

· Payroll issues:  the audit report had not been received in time for consideration at the meeting;  however, Internal Audit were only able to give limited assurance that systems had been working effectively.  Although longstanding problems were being addressed the Committee was concerned that these had been outstanding for too long and had asked the Executive to report back as to when they would be resolved.

· Standards for Better Health:  the Audit Committee were able to assure the Board that adequate assurance processes were in place.

· Processes for Service Transformation and SOC production:  preliminary reports had shown that adequate assurance processes would support these two important areas of work.

· Decon Sciences Review:  there had been concern that, in the fervour to save money, processes for letting the external contract had not followed the organisation’s Standing Financial Instructions, opening the Trust to undue risk.  The Executive had been asked to report back on actions taken to prevent further breaches of this sort.

· Gifts and Hospitality Register:  whilst there had been no sense of maladministration or breach of regulations, there appeared to be a lack of awareness within the Trust of what people were required to declare.  The Executive had been asked to clarify the rules and ensure that staff were aware of their responsibilities.

· External Audit Plan and fees for 2007/08 were agreed.

· External Auditor’s Local Evaluation (ALE) 2006/07:  the Audit Committee had been disappointed with the low level of improvement compared with the previous year. 

· Private Patient Review:  the External Audit Report had highlighted that there was no clear strategic plan for the development of private patient services and that there were a number of weaknesses at the operational level.  It had been anticipated that a private patient strategy would be available for presentation to both the Audit Committee and the Trust Board in July 2007. The Audit Committee would follow up this area at its July meeting

· Recording and follow-up system:  the Audit Committee had requested an automated system that could be updated via the intranet.  It was hoped that when a system was identified this might be rolled out for use by other Committees.

· Counter Fraud:  the Trust had changed its approach and appointed an internal officer.  The Audit Committee had hoped that the profile of counter fraud requirements would be raised within the Trust and had requested a programme of work which would do this and would remove one of the issues on the ALE.

· Audit Committee Annual Report 2006/07:  would be presented to the Trust Board in September 2007.

The Chair commented on the helpful summary of key issues that had been provided on the front cover sheet.
	

	
	
	

	07.38.2
	Standards for Better Health Annual Declaration to the Healthcare Commission – TB(07)51

Geraldine Walters reported that the version of the declaration included with the Board papers contained a section on public health development standards that acute trusts were not required to complete.  This section was for PCTs only;  however, the Healthcare Commission software had allowed the Trust to complete the section inappropriately.  A correct version of the declaration would be published on the Trust website.
The Board noted the final declaration which had been considered at an external stakeholder meeting and by the Wandsworth and Merton Health Overview and Scrutiny Committees, and submitted in time to meet the Healthcare Commission’s deadline.

The Chair thanked the Governance Team for their diligence in collecting evidence and completing the assessment and declaration on behalf of the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	07.38.3
	Annual Review of Board Directors’ Interests – TB(07)52

The Board noted the updated Register of Interests, and additions declared by Paul Murphy:

Chair - Twinings, North America

Board Member – Nambbarrie Tea Company, Northern Ireland

(Twinings is part of Associated British Foods, which may provide supplies to the NHS).
	

	
	
	

	07.38.4
	Governance Committee

Sean Hilton reported that the first meeting of the new Governance Committee, scheduled for 21 April, had been cancelled due to a combination of issues.  A report from the re-scheduled meeting on 20 June would be given to the Board in July. 
	

	
	
	

	07.39
	HUMAN RESOURCES
	

	
	
	

	07.39.1
	Annual Staff Survey and Action Plan – TB(07)53

Michele White reported that the staff survey was conducted annually by the Healthcare Commission.  The 2006 survey had been completed in October and the results had been made available in March 2007.  These provided an indicator of the level of staff satisfaction within the organisation.  The Trust aimed to be an exemplary employer and the report highlighted areas for improvement.  
The following three areas were of greatest concern:

· A number of staff reported working excess hours

· The percentage of staff who had experienced violence or bullying by other staff, patients or carers

· The level of personal appraisals completed

Areas that presented a more positive picture included:

· The overall score for positive feelings was good, despite the Trust having gone through a few difficult years.

· Work-life balance had improved

Due to the tensions and inconsistencies in the report, further work would be completed to gain an understanding of underlying problems and actions that could be taken to make a difference for staff.  Specific concern was expressed by the Board over comments about violence and bullying experienced by staff.  Impartial work with staff in focus groups to understand the issues, would be sought from an organisation such as NHS Partners.
The Board referred to the Trust values and the need to ensure that these were complied with by all staff and that responsibilities that go with the values were accepted.  This included responsibility for challenging unacceptable behaviour whenever it was observed.

The Board noted the report and endorsed the proposed actions.
	

	
	
	

	07.40
	OTHER REPORTS
	

	
	
	

	07.40.1
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(07)54

Chris Streather presented the Medical Director’s Report:

· The NHS London Review lead by Professor Sir Ara Darzi would propose the development of models of care in six key areas:  beginning of life;  end of life;  emergency care;  planned care;  long term conditions; and public health.  St George’s and the local health economy had significant input to the process.  There was a seal of homology with the Trust’s Clinical Services Strategy.

· The Medical Directors and Directors of Strategy from the four local acute trusts were meeting to discuss joint approaches to provision of patient care.  This would assist with meeting challenges of the European Working Time Directive (EWTD) and Modernising Medical Careers (MMC), incorporating recommendations from the NHS London Review and planning the need to move some service provision into primary care.
· St George’s has a strong Medical School.  A joint strategic approach would be developed between the Trust and Medical School.

· Development of the Strategic Outline Case (SOC) for the Clinical Service Strategy was almost complete.  This would be considered by the new Strategic Development Committee, and the draft would be presented to the Board for approval at a special meeting on 12 June.  The SOC would be presented to NHS London in the summer.
· The Clinical Reference Group had met on three occasions and had been attended well by doctors, therapists, nurses and managers from St George’s and also GPs from Practice Based Commissioning Groups.

· A first meeting of the Patient Reference Group had been held.  Val Moore added that she hoped this group would develop better contacts with community groups and avoid duplication of efforts.
	

	
	
	

	07.40.2
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(07)55

Geraldine Walters highlighted the following points in her report:
· A series of quality scorecards had been developed, with quality indicators for each ward.  These had remained stable despite substantial cost savings through reduced use of temporary staff.
· A work study project had looked at ward activity on two acute and two specialty wards.  A profile had been produced for each ward, giving a breakdown of activities performed by different grades of staff and at difference times of the day.  The data had been given to Price Waterhouse Coopers, who had developed a model of nurse staffing that would be used to review all nursing establishments in the Trust.
· The cumulative level of MRSA bacteraemias had remained above target during the previous financial year.  From April 2007, the monthly target reduced to 3.25 cases a month.  However, there were 5 new cases during April.  Clostridium difficile continued to be monitored.  The rates at St George’s were similar in 2005 and 2006, which did not reflect the national picture of increasing infection rates.

The Board discussed the breakdown of nurses’ activities and noted that there was no definitive breakdown of activities as these would be dictated by patients’ needs.  The data were useful to managers when reviewing ward establishments.
Infection rates were discussed in detail.  The main ways of controlling hospital acquired infections were isolation;  cleaning with appropriate materials and controlled prescribing of broad spectrum antibiotics.  Patients with infections were isolated or cohorted where possible and daily meetings were held to consider where best to place patients.  The most effective cleaning agent for destroying MRSA was chlorine;  however, this had adverse effects and allowed other organisms to develop.  Clinical areas were deep cleaned as necessary.  The Trust Executive Group had agreed that prescribing of broad spectrum antibiotics would be controlled.  Steps would be taken to ensure that only approved antibiotics were prescribed routinely, although broad spectrum antibiotics would be available for patients with specific conditions such as meningitis.  The Board was assured that infection rates were monitored through the quarterly performance review process and that organisational priority was given to ensuring consistent implementation of best practice.
	

	
	
	

	07.40.3
	Press Summary – TB(07)56

The Chief Executive expressed concern over the high level of violence experienced by the Trust’s staff and the Board noted the report.
	

	
	
	

	07.41
	Questions from the Public

There were no questions from the public.
	

	
	
	

	07.42
	Other Business
There was no other business to discuss.
	

	
	
	

	07.43
	DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS
An additional meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 12 June 2007 at 2.00 pm, to agree the Trust’s draft Strategic Outline Case.

As resolved in item 07.35.1, a joint meeting with Wandsworth PCT Board would be held on Tuesday 3 July 2007, at 2.00 pm.
The next full meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 10 July 2007, at 1.30 pm.
	


The public were now excluded from the meeting because publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be conducted in the second part of the agenda.

The minutes of the Trust Board meeting on 8 May 2007 were agreed by the Board on 12 June 2007 and signed by the Chair:
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